
 

 

Dear Parents and Carers, 

I want to begin by thanking all of you who took the time to read and respond to my letter dated 12 May 2020 follow-

ing the Prime Minister’s announcement in regards to possibly opening schools, starting with Nursery, Reception, Year 

1 and Year 6 from 1st June. (a copy is attached with this newsletter in case you missed it) 

  

I have greatly appreciated the care that many of you took to acknowledge the work undertaken by the school during 

this time. Many of you expressed your appreciation for the way that we have sought to keep you updated over the 

recent weeks. Additionally, in large numbers, you expressed your appreciation for the work that the staff have been 

doing to provide learning remotely, through the Microsoft teams. It is very clear to me, from reading your emails, that 

you appreciate the difficult decisions that we are tasked with making in schools, and I value the insights that you have 

taken the time to share with me. 

  

To date, 81 parents have responded indicating that 44 children are likely to be in school if they have the option to do 

so, during the next half of the summer term, recognising that some year groups will be prioritised first. However, you 

have made clear, as I would have predicted that you have questions regarding what the provision will look like, before 

you are able to give a definitive answer. 

  

What I cannot know at this point, is what those of you are thinking who have not yet responded. My guess is that you 

have not responded because for the moment you feel very cautious given the headlines in the daily national news, 

and you would like to understand more at a national level, before feeling able to say either way, and I can understand 

that. 

  

Given what I know from staff so far and what we are learning from the experience of others, I suspect next half term, 

we may be able to offer a small independent class for each of Nursery, Reception and Year 1. I say ‘independent’ be-

cause for each class, if they go ahead, the children will enter through a designated entrance, they will stay as a group 

all day with their lunch being brought to them and having playtimes together in their own defined space, and then 

they will leave the way they came in.  

 

Each of these classes will not mix with each other and will not mix with the rest of the on site provision. Else where in 

the school, to begin with, it is likely that we will maintain the existing Key Worker Provision for other year groups. 

Children will be with staff they are familiar with but not necessarily the teacher or teaching assistant they had before 

the closure.  

 

If we increase the onsite provision there will be stringent health and safety measures in place and the children will be 

outdoors as much as possible. Significant numbers of staff will continue to work from home to continue to provide the 

learning remotely, and that learning will be accessed both by children at home and on the school site. Although, I 

must stress, this is me sharing my very early thinking and this more than likely will be subject to change. 

 

From a practical level , I can only provide you with detailed answers to the questions raised in terms of the provision if 

I have an accurate number of children to make arrangements for, therefore as of today, this is my further thinking of 

how the next few weeks will need to work if we are going to be able to bring more children back onto the school site:        

This is continued overleaf on page 5  

Our value this week 

has been Respect 

 

For Ash class we have 

Nika who always shows 

respect towards her 

learning by trying her 

best and completing her 

online learning. She was 

polite and considerate 

during our class zoom 

catch up, listening re-

spectfully to her 

friends. Well done Nika!  

For Birch class we have 

Yahya who shows re-

spect to others on 

Teams by responding 

politely to posts and 

engaging in our friend-

ship Team in a kind way. 

He shows respect to 

himself by always trying 

his best with his work at 

home. Yahya shows re-

spect during online 

catch-ups by waiting for 

his turn to speak and 

listening carefully to 

other members of the 

class. Well done Yahya!   
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This week, the staff in Years 2 and 3 have shared work from their clas-

ses with us:  

Here we have Alexander Kloss from Birch class's folded leaf art.  

 
 
 

 

 
  

Here we have Alex Lee, from Ash Class’s Moving Mobile. 

 

Such skill shown here Alex, to get 
the mobile to balance so effectively. 
I bet you had to trial and test this 
many times.  

I wonder what you learnt that you 
can apply to other similar projects? 

 

Well done Alex. 

Wow Alex—you have shown such cre-
ativity and care!  
I love your choice of colours and look-
ing at these we can imagine the trees 
that inspired you. 
Well done you…. 



 

 

 

 Here we have Suhasini from Birch Class’s leaf drawing. 

 

 

 

 

Here we have Morgan from Lemon Class’s write up of his Science experiment: 

 

 

This is so beautiful 
Sini. You show such 
skill in capturing the 
curve of the leaf. I can 
imagine this floating 
down to the ground. 
Well done you! 

It is great to read your learning 
about variable’s Morgan. 

Also, well done for structuring your 
writing clearly to demonstrate your 
learning. 



 

 

 

In Year 3, the children have also been reflecting on the school’s value of Kindness. 

Here we have Alexander’s work, from Oak Class: 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

And we also have Morgan’s work from lemon class. 

For many of us, it is the act of kindness shown 
by other towards us, that helps us get through 
these uncertain and challenging times. 

Well done boys for showing such thoughtful-
ness and consideration towards others. 

I am delighted that our values live on in the 
community during this time. 

 



 

 

 

Update from the LBTH Parent and Family Support Service, 14 May 2020 
On Sunday the Prime Minister announced the Government’s ‘road map’ to the nation’s recovery from coronavirus, and on 
Monday some more detailed guidance was provided. 
  
The Department for Education has released information for parents and carers on the reopening schools and other educational 
settings www.gov.uk/government/publications/closure-of-educational-settings-information-for-parents-and-carers/
reopening-schools-and-other-educational-settings-from-1-june    
  
Do remember to visit the Tower Hamlets website where you can sign up to a newsletter to get the latest information on sup-
port available during this time.  Visit www.towerhamlets.gov.uk/coronavirus 
  
Resources, information and guidance for children, young people, families and professionals are regularly updated and can be 
found on the Tower Hamlets Local Offer. Visit www.localoffertowerhamlets.co.uk or call the Family Information Service on 020 
7364 6495.  Lines are open Monday – Friday, 9am-5pm. 

Headteacher’s letter continued from the first page: 

Next steps 

1. I ask that you please get back to me by midday on Monday if you haven’t already, to give me an indication of your thinking—

’likely/unlikely’ given how you feel now using the contacts listed in the original letter knowing this is non binding and just indicative.  

2. On Monday, the leadership of the school and I will undertake detailed thinking given the likely proportions of children who 

want to return to school and that will be shared with governors in an EGM on Monday evening. Governors will either approve 

those plans in principle or suggest alternatives knowing they are all subject to national announcements. 

3. In the newsletter next Friday, I will share with you what the provision here is likely to look like based on the thinking at that 

time recognising this is all subject to national developments. 

4. On Friday 28th May (during half term), the government will announce whether they think it is possible for schools to go 

ahead and open to increasing numbers of children. This will be informed by the response of our unions representing the teach- 

ing profession as to whether they think it is safe for us to do so. The union response will have a significant impact on any final arrange 

ments that we are able to make for St. Luke’s. 

5. For the week beginning Monday 01 June, we will maintain the current provision for Key Worker and Vulnerable children only to 

allow for proper further considered and careful planning following the announcement on 28th May. 

6. By Midday on Tuesday 02 June, you will be asked to confirm whether you want a place for your child in the priority year 

groups starting from the following week, or not, if the decision on 28th May is in favour of opening to more children.  I must empha 

sise that we will only be able to have children on site who have requested by that date to be there because of the seriousness of this 

situation and the considered thinking that we must  be enabled to do for each and every one of our staff and children. 

7. From Monday 8th June, subject to requesting a place and earlier national announcements, children from the priority year groups 

may then return to school. Each fortnight between then and the end of term, parents will then be able to reconsider their decision, 

request a place if they want to, and we will then risk assess and confirm either way. (Clearly this does not jeopardise your 

child’s place at our school, but we are distinguishing who would like to be on site and who will be staying at home so that we can 

properly plan for that during these unprecedented times) 

8. Furthermore, risk assessment dependent, and in line with announcements nationally, we may then undergo a similar pro 

cess for other year groups. 

 

As said, this is my early thinking and I am sorry that I cannot be any more specific at this stage. As the thinking evolves I promise to 

keep you informed. If you are under pressure to return to work from the 01 June, but you have not yet accessed the provision on site, 

please do not hesitate to get in touch with me and we’ll seek to make provision for you along with the other children already here. 

 

As always, please do not hesitate in getting in touch with me if you would like to discuss any of this or you need any support.  

Best wishes, Rebecca Abrahams 
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